
  

We’re currently overhauling the 

website.  Drop us a line and tell 

us what you’d like to see there.  

What sorts of information 

would you like us to provide?  

Would you be interested in 

becoming a guest “blogger”? 

Do you use Twitter? 

Email us at s.kay@epc.ac.uk 

 

On my mind… 
 
We’re hoping it’s good news for 

engineering that for 2013/14 the 

AAB+ entry criterion for student 

number entry control in England 

has been widened to ABB+.  

Interestingly, one of the 

uncertainties of the original AAB+ 

proposal was the lack of data on 

“equivalency”, that is, how many 

students would “count” as part of 

the AAB+ numbers by having 

non A level qualifications such as 

BTEC: a particular issue for 

engineering entrants.   It turns 

out there are actually rather 

significant numbers so it will be 

interesting to see how many 

more are drawn into the ABB+ 

net. Although HEFCE have 

asked for numbers in 

Strategically Important and 

Vulnerable Subjects (SIVs) to be 

maintained, it appears 

universities have taken a number 

of different approaches to this in 

their student number planning 

and it is not clear how HEFCE 

will go about monitoring this. We 

will therefore be keeping an eye 

on the actual admissions figures 

amongst our members to find 

whether the numbers in 

engineering have indeed been 

maintained.  We’ll report back on 

our findings… 

 

The University of Leicester was delighted to host the 

Congress this year, with lively debate ranging from 

‘Developing Universities in a New Era’ (Professor Sir 

Robert Burgess) through Key Information Sets (KIS) to 

the Research Excellence Framework (REF).   In this 

newsletter we have a full report on Congress 2012 seen 

through the eyes of next year’s Congress convenor, 

Professor Djamel Ait-Boudaoud of the University of 

Portsmouth. 

 

As President, during the Congress, I was honoured to 

present the biennial President’s Prize for services to 

engineering education to Professor Julia King CBE 

FREng, the Vice- Chancellor of Aston University.  Julia 

has made a profound contribution to engineering 

education, driven by her belief in the power of education 

to transform lives. She has had a distinguished career 

including periods in industry as a Director at Rolls Royce, 

in universities and as Chief Executive of the Institute of 

Physics. Julia led the Royal Academy of Engineering 

Working Party on ‘Educating Engineers for the 21st 

Century’ which produced a landmark report with 

significant influence on Government and on our thinking 

in the University sector.   

 

The EPC Committee has for some time been discussing 

establishing a small and influential group of Patrons, 

drawn primarily from those who have received the 

President’s Prize. We are therefore delighted to 

announce that Sir Peter  Williams, Lord Broers and 

Professor Dame Julia King have agreed to be Patrons. 

We look forward to welcoming them at future EPC 

events and to their advice and counsel. 

 

 

Finally, I must report some changes at EPC.  At the 

Congress Dinner we said ‘Goodbye’ to Fiona Martland, who 

has been EPC Director for the last 10 years, and who is 

retiring. We have been fortunate indeed to have Fiona 

working with us. She has been extraordinarily committed, 

working far beyond the ‘call of duty’. In particular, Fiona has 

been gifted at networking and finding ways for us to 

influence the thinking about engineering in higher 

education. We shall miss her.  We are also saying farewell 

to Piers Baker, who has been offered a post as Clerk to one 

of the Livery Companies. We wish Piers well and thank him 

for his work, particularly in relation to international student 

matters and relationships with Brussels. We welcome 

Susan Kay as our new Director and offer our grateful 

thanks to Vicky Elston, our very experienced Administration 

Manager who continues to provide excellent support and 

continuity for the future. At the Dinner, we also thanked Ian 

Whyte, who has stepped down after seven years as 

Treasurer. Ian has put a great deal of his own time into 

supporting EPC in this role and through his competency 

and efficiency has made the job seem simple. We are 

grateful that Professor Jim Yip has agreed to take over. 

 

This being our last newsletter for this academic year. It only 

remains for me to wish you well for the remainder of term.   

This coming year will be a challenging one for UK higher 

education as the consequences of the new fee regime 

become clearer and we enter the final straight in our 

preparations for the Research Excellence Framework. 

These are indeed interesting times! 

 

Professor Helen Atkinson FREng CEng FIMMM 

FIMechE 
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New EPC Director 

 

We welcome Susan Kay who took up 

the role of EPC Director at the end of 

May.  An economics graduate with 

professional qualifications in 

accountancy, banking and 

marketing, Sue joined the higher 

education sector in 2005 following 

10 years in senior marketing 

positions and five years in corporate 

strategy consultancy during which 

time she had the challenging task of 

disposing of a number of South 

American banking businesses from a 

well-known UK bank’s portfolio…  

Having “seen the light”, she self-

funded a year’s sabbatical to do a 

Master’s degree in science and 

technology policy at the University of 

Sussex’s  Science Policy Research 

Unit (SPRU) where she specialised  

in  innovation networks and the 

power of collaborative capability in 

resource-constrained environments. 

During that time, she was also 

invited to work on the 

recommendations for SIVs for 

Higher Education South East.  

Subsequently, she helped establish 

a research institute at London 

Business School, developing a major 

Knowledge Transfer Partnership 

(KTP) and securing the platform for 

a substantial financial endowment , 

before taking up the role of Director 

of Strategic Development at Royal 

Holloway, University of London and 

then Director of Strategy and 

Planning at City University London.  

It was in these two roles that she 

acquired a geekish knowledge of the 

HESA and UCAS data and league 

tables which she promises only to 

use for good… 

Engineers Without Borders UK 

(EWB-UK) is an international 

development organisation, created 

by engineering students as a club to 

help them learn about, and get 

involved in, poverty reduction work. It 

maintains very close links with the 

engineering profession in the UK, as 

well as its international partners. With 

31 affiliated university branch 

societies (with another seven being 

formed) and eight regional 

professional networks, EWB-UK has 

about 4,500 members. 

 

In its education work, EWB-UK has 

found that international development 

is a powerful lens through which 

people can gain a new perspective 

on engineering. The skills, ideas and 

thinking that is needed for 

international development can be 

used to develop transferable skills, 

systems thinking and non-

technological aptitudes – areas which 

academics and universities can find 

difficult to teach (or perhaps neglect) 

in their engineering degrees. 

 

This look at the work of 

Engineers Without Borders is 

very timely as in the middle of 

June, we submitted our response 

to the House of Commons 

Science and Technology Select 

Committee inquiry into 

Engineering Skills. 

 

The questions ranged from 

“Does the current engineering 

skills base meet the needs of 

employers?” through “Do 

employers in the engineering 

sector prefer an academic or a 

vocational profile?” to “What 

impact will recent changes 

relating to engineering 

qualifications in England have on 

the uptake of technical subjects 

and the skills base needed by 

the engineering sector?” 

 

We have underlined the 

importance of close engagement 

between employers and 

academia, the fact that academic 

and vocational qualifications 

should not be seen as mutually 

exclusive and the importance of 

a fully rounded education in the 

arts, humanities and languages, 

as well as technical education to 

help engineering students deal 

with the social implications and 

context of their work.  Above all 

we emphasised just how 

essential it is that students have 

a range of opportunities to 

acquire substantive work 

experience. 

 

Our thanks to Barry Clarke for 

leading on this and to those of 

you who contributed.  We’ll be 

keeping a close eye on the 

outcome. 

 

Through conversations at 

conferences and other fora, EWB-UK 

has identified a number of common 

issues or ‘problems’ that concern 

engineering academics and has 

considered how its activities can help 

to address them: 

 

Problem: Students need work 

experience to boost their 

employability.  

engineering work (indeed, they are 

often much more challenging than for 

most engineering summer jobs) that 

can be counted towards the 

experience requirements of the 

degree. 

Problem: Lack of understanding of 

basic engineering principles. 

Solution: Working in resource-

constrained contexts such as in 

developing countries requires ‘going 

back to basics’ and practical hands-
Solution: EWB 

branches at 

universities are 

managed and run by 

student committees, 

just like any other 

society.  But they are 

also part of a national organisation 

and the delivery of national 

programmes. They often manage 

large teams, complex activities and 

significant budgets. Some students 

join the National Executive team of 

EWB-UK – and lead and co-ordinate 

entire ‘departments’ for the 

organisation alongside its small staff 

team. EWB-UK’s overseas 

placements and UK-based 

internships are recognised by most 

engineering departments as formal 

engineering work (indeed, they are 

back to basics’ and 

practical hands-on 

approaches.  

Further, volunteers 

are encouraged to 

share their skills to 

train local 

technicians and engineers – which 

means they must really know the 

subject. Many of EWB-UK’s training 

courses look at particular 

technologies – pumps, water filters, 

solar panels or brick-making – 

encouraging a depth of 

understanding about the principles 

behind them. In its school outreach 

activities, students teach school 

children about basic engineering 

principles and how technology can 

help the world’s poorest.  

“We think that if we can 

help solve the problems of 

engineering education, we 

can better help solve the 

problems of the world.” 

 

 

 

 

Two new 
Committee 
members for EPC  

Tony Brown joins the EPC Committee and is Head of the 

School of Electrical and Electronic Engineering and 

Associate Dean for the Faculty of Engineering and 

Physical Sciences (EPS) at the University of Manchester. 

He holds the Chair in Communication Engineering and is 

a Fellow of the IET and the IMA, a Senior Member of the 

IEEE and a Member of the Institute of Directors. 

 with responsibility for 

Teaching and Learning, his research focuses on 

antennas, propagation, wireless communications and in 

radar.  Tony has acted as an international consultant on 

marine safety related radar matters and served on 

numerous international committees. He is currently UK 

representative to the EU-COST ASSIST initiative and is 

retained as (part time) Chairman of Easat Antennas Ltd.  

He has also has been involved directly with governments 

in Europe and the Far East as a technical advisor. 

An alumna of the University of York, Sarah Spurgeon 

has held academic positions at the Universities of 

Loughborough and Leicester and is currently Professor of 

Control Engineering and Head of the School of 

Engineering and Digital Arts at the University of Kent. She 

is a member of the Editorial Boards of the International 

Journal of Systems Science and of the IET Proceedings 

D, a Subject Editor for the International Journal of Robust 

and Nonlinear Control and an Editor of the IMA Journal of 

Mathematical Control and Information. Her research 

interests are in the area of robust nonlinear control and 

estimation, particularly via sliding mode techniques in 

which area she has published in excess of 270 refereed 

papers.  

 

Research Excellence Framework and is also a member of 

the Defence Scientific Advisory Council (DSAC) which 

provides independent advice to the Secretary of State for 

Defence on matters of concern to the Ministry of Defence 

in the fields of Science, Engineering, Technology and 

Analysis (SETA). She is a Fellow of the IET, a Fellow of 

the IMA, a Fellow of the InstMC, and was elected a Fellow 

of the Royal Academy of Engineering in 2008. 

Civil Engineering, as well as courses in the 

physical and life sciences.  Outside his 

management role, he leads a research group 

focusing on Advanced Processing, working in 

areas such as catalytic materials and 

functional coatings for industrial application 

and also maintains an active interest in 

teaching and learning development, for 

example as lead for a current RAE/HEA 

project on new approaches to enhance 

industrial engagement in the design and 

delivery of relevant and engaging engineering 

programmes. He has worked in both the pre- 

and post-92 parts of the sector, at Sheffield 

Hallam, Humberside (now Lincoln) and 

Loughborough Universities.  

responsibility for programmes 

delivered to 2,500 students 

encompassing Electrical, 

Mechanical, Chemical  and 

Tony joined academia 

in 2003 as a research 

group leader after a 

30 year industrial 

career including senior 

Board level positions.  

A member of the 

University’s senior 

management team 

Sarah received the 

IEEE Millennium 

Medal in 2000 and 

the Honeywell 

International Medal 

in 2010.  She is 

currently a member 

of Sub-panel 15: 

General Engineering 

in the 2014 

Simon Hodgson  
 

At the EPC’s Annual General 

Meeting, held during the Congress, 

Professor Simon Hodgson was 

elected Vice-President (President-

elect); he will take over from Helen 

Atkinson at next year’s AGM. As 

reported in our May 2012 

newsletter, when Simon was 

elected to the Committee, he is a 

Materials Engineer by background. 

He is currently Dean of the School 

of Science and Engineering at 

Teesside University, with overall 

2 11 

 



 

  
 

 

 

Problem: Working across 

engineering disciplines. 

Solution: EWB-UK cannot organise 

its activities by engineering discipline 

because in international development 

everything is multi-disciplinary. It 

organises its work under headings of 

‘Water & Sanitation’, ‘Energy’, 

‘Habitat & Shelter’, ‘Information & 

Communication’, ‘Transport’, 

‘Industry & Agriculture’ and 

‘Healthcare & Medical’. For example, 

its series of education workshops for 

the Royal Academy of Engineering – 

which are also now being delivered 

at some universities – specifically 

explore these themes, with 

technologies and issues that bring 

everyone together. The EWB 

Challenge also organises its team 

briefs by similar headings, so that 

students from every engineering 

discipline can learn together, and 

learn from each other. 

Problem: Not enough young people 

choosing engineering degrees. 

Solution: EWB-UK’s Outreach 

Programme demonstrates fun, 

people-sized engineering to children 

at schools near their university 

departments, and at major festivals 

and fairs. Many of these outreach 

workshops support and augment the 

Phil Moutousamy (pictured left) 
wins the 2012 ACE/NCE Young 
Consultant of the Year award. 

 

workshops support and augment the 

university’s own outreach activities. 

Many training events organised by 

EWB-UK attract sixth-formers as 

participants. Finally, EWB branches 

are regularly featured in 

prospectuses. 

Problem: Not enough graduates 

staying in engineering. 

Solution: A recent survey of EWB-

UK’s student members showed that 

almost all its ‘graduates’ go into 

engineering, whether for a firm,  a 

charity or governmental agency. Of 

those, 75% said that involvement in 

their EWB branch at university was a 

significant factor in staying with 

engineering. Many of those who have 

done undergraduate research 

projects based on briefs we have 

developed with our partners in 

developing countries continue to 

work with the partners after 

graduation, leading to jobs and some 

interesting new start-up businesses. 

Problem: Finding opportunities to 

develop communications skills (to aid 

job application). 

Solution: The EWB Challenge is 

based on teamwork, listening skills 

and presentation skills – and a great 

opportunity for students to 

communicate issues and 

technology’s role within them. 

As part of its research programme, 

EWB-UK hosts an annual Research 

Conference which provides students 

the opportunity to present their final 

year projects to an audience of 

peers, academics and development 

experts and to have their papers 

published in its proceedings. EWB-

UK runs a programme of about 160 

training events each year to 

encourage students to engage in 

discussions with speakers, to work in 

teams on practical activities and to 

present their own learning. 

Problem: Lack of enthusiasm for a 

career in engineering. 

Solution: EWB-UK thinks that part of 

this problem is that engineering is 

rarely placed in context. The EWB 

Challenge presents a new, and quite 

different context within which 

engineering solutions have to be 

considered – a real community in a 

developing country. The reality of it 

and the direct engagement online 

with that community adds a sense of 

purpose to the project. EWB-UK has 

worked with the Engineering Council 

to ensure that the learning outcomes 

of the EWB Challenge meet the UK-

SPEC and runs workshops to train 

the academics who deliver the 

challenge.  

For more information about EWB 

go to http://www.ewb-uk.org/ 3 10 

Committee Members for 2012/13 
 

 
 
Officers 

  

President Professor Helen Atkinson University of Leicester 
 

Vice-President (President Elect) Professor Simon Hodgson Teesside University 
Honorary Secretary Professor David Harrison Glasgow Caledonian University 

Honorary Treasurer Professor Jim Yip University of Salford 
 

Elected members   

 Professor Tony Brown University of Manchester 

 Professor John Davies University of Glasgow 

 Professor Kamel Hawwash University of Birmingham 

 Professor Rob Krams Imperial College London 

 Dr Geoff Parks University of Cambridge 

 Professor Sarah Spurgeon University of Kent 

 Professor Peter R S White Coventry University 

Co-opted members   

 Professor Ray Allen University of Sheffield 

 Professor Bill Banks Strathclyde University 

 Professor Barry Clarke University of Leeds 

 Professor Fred Maillardet University of Brighton 

 Professor Dik Morling University of Westminster 

 Professor Tony Unsworth University of Durham 

Annual Congress Convenors 
 

2012 Professor Helen Atkinson University of Leicester 
2013 Professor Djamel Ait-Boudaoud University of Portsmouth 
2014 TBA 

 
 

Sectoral Group representatives 
 

Civil Professor Bob Lark Cardiff University 
Computing Professor Jim Yip University of Salford 

Manufacturing Dr Linda Newnes University of Bath 
Mechanical Professor Clive Neal-Sturgess University of Birmingham 

PHEE Professor John Senior University of Hertfordshire 
 

Working Group chairs   
Admissions Professor Dik Morling University of Westminster 

“Designing the Future” Professor Denise Bower University of Leeds 
International Professor Clive Neal-Sturgess University of Birmingham 
Mathematics Dr Rob Best  

Research Professor Stephanie Haywood University of Hull 

 
Observers 

  

Higher Education Academy Dr Simon Steiner  
Scottish Deans of Science and 

Engineering 
Professor John Watson Robert Gordon University 

 

Ofqual A-level reform 
consultation 

 We have some concerns 

about the content as well as the 

structure of A-levels. Maths A-

Level poses particular 

problems: some modules are 

just not challenging enough to 

equip students not only to do a 

maths degree but also to go 

onto to degrees in engineering 

or physics.”  

 

Extract from Russell Group 

Press Release 19 June, 2012 

 

We’re sure that cries of “hear, 

hear” echoed through 

engineering departments 

across the land. EPC, together 

with the Royal Academy of 

Engineering has been 

campaigning on this subject for 

some time.  

 

The OfQual consultation is now 

open with responses requested 

by 11 September. While we 

might echo the sentiment about 

content of A levels and 

Mathematics in particular, we 

will have suggestions and 

recommendations about the 

other proposals contained 

within the 58 page consultation 

document.  We will be 

responding so please do send 

any thoughts and comments to: 

Vicky Elston at 

v.elston@epc.ac.uk. 

 

 
Stats digest 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 There were 12,105 
academic 
professionals on 
permanent or open 
ended contracts 
recorded by HESA in 
the seven 
engineering cost 
centres in UK 
universities for the 
academic year 
2010/11.  

(2009/10: 12,267).  
10,354 are 
represented by the 
Engineering 
Professors’ Council. 

 

 Of these, 1,995 
(16%) held the title 
of Professor 
(2009/10 1,983). 
(1,776 being 
represented by  the 
Engineering 
Professors’ Council). 

 
 

 One third of all 
permanent academic 
staff in engineering 
were classified as 
Information 
technology & 
systems sciences & 
computer software 
engineering.  The 
next largest group 
were the Electrical, 
electronic and 
computer engineers 
(19%) followed by 
Mechanical, aero 
and production 
engineering (18%), 
General engineering 
(14%), Civil 
engineering (8%) 
and Chemical 
engineering and 
Mineral, metallurgy 
and materials each 
represented 4% of 
the total. 
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Distinguished 
Guest Lecture 
 
In Julia King’s words in her 

Lecture at Congress entitled 

“Climate Change, Green Growth, 

Opportunities for Engineering 

and Manufacturing  - “now is the 

day, now is the hour.  See the 

fronts of battle lour… See - the 

approach of Engineering’s 

power!” 

Julia gave the Distinguished 

Guest Lecture which was a 

powerful endorsement of the role 

of engineering in the economy 

and many people who were there 

have since asked for copies so 

they could take it back and share 

with work colleagues.  

Among other points, she 

highlighted that reducing 

emissions means replacing our 

current operations, infrastructure 

and manufactured goods with 

low carbon alternatives; this will 

stimulate research and 

development, providing 

opportunities for innovative 

companies to claim new markets 

and for the UK to rebalance its 

economy through ‘green growth’. 

She also noted that Engineering 

UK, in its report on the state of 

engineering in 2012, predicted 

that over the next 10 or so years 

there will be a growth wave in 

engineering jobs – the UK will 

need over 2 million additional 

engineers – are  we on the 

threshold of a new golden age 

for British engineering? 

Julia’s presentation may be 

downloaded from the EPC’s 

website.  

 

 

 

 

“Now is our day.  

We can deliver the 

future...” 
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   Royal Society report recommendations: areas for action 

Six key areas for action are highlighted in the report: 
 

 Scientists need to be more open among themselves and with the public and media 
 

 Greater recognition needs to be given to the value of data gathering, analysis and 
communication 

 

 Common standards for sharing information are required to make it widely usable 
 

 Publishing data in a reusable form to support findings must be mandatory 
 

 More experts in managing and supporting the use of digital data are required 
 

 New software tools need to be developed to analyse the growing amount of data 

being gathered 
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One to watch… 

We’re all waiting for an announcement about the next 

Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR) which will provide the 

backdrop for the settlement for university funding in the post-REF 

period. 

 

At a meeting convened by the Campaign for Science and Engineering 

(CaSE) in May, we heard that there will be no announcement before 

October at the earliest (in the Autumn Statement) but could be as late 

as 2013 Budget.  One message was clear, however, that this is a very 

volatile economic and political environment and this will not simply be 

a re-run of the last Review: we heard that “the hostility in some 

quarters to the science “ring fence” achieved in the last Review is not 

to be under-estimated”.   That said, given the economic environment, 

it is acknowledged that investment in the knowledge base will be of 

paramount importance and we need to start marshaling our 

arguments.   

 

The strong message from the Department for Business Innovation 

and Skills (BIS) was that the Science and Engineering community 

needs to  argue for the right thing at the right time …that is, only when 

the case for more money has been made will it be  appropriate to 

campaign for how it is to be divided up.  We are therefore encouraged 

“to form a unified voice and to learn to tell impactful, engaging stories 

that illustrate the evidence”.  While the Treasury likes hard numbers it 

is essential that they are contextualized with compelling narrative: “We 

have to remember that the decisions will be made on both emotional 

AND rational bases …” 

 

We heard that there will be no “hierarchy of evidence sources”.  Any 

and all contributions are welcome, especially those that can address 

the three weak spots identified by the Treasury in its evidence base 

for the public funding of research: 

 

1. Evidence of how funding can be leveraged (pump priming) 

2.   Evidence of efficiency improvements (particularly under-utilisation 

of expensive capital facilities – more room for collaboration?) 

3.   The value and spillover effects of capital investment. 

 

EPC will be working closely with CaSE and other organisations to 

prepare our evidence.   

 

 One idea which is gaining some support is using the extensive 

material that is being prepared for the REF as impact case studies to 

support the narrative evidence.  If you have a view on this, or would 

be prepared to allow your impact case material to be used to support 

this work, please contact Susan Kay: s.kay@epc.ac.uk. 
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Stop Press… 
 
Since Professor Julia King 

accepted our invitation to 

become a Patron of EPC, she 

has been awarded the DBE in 

the Queen’s Birthday Honours 

List for her services to 

education and technology.  

 

Speaking about her honour, 

Julia King said ‘I was 

particularly delighted to receive 

the letter recommending me for 

a DBE in the Queen’s Diamond 

Jubilee year.  It is a great 

privilege to be honoured in this 

way – and not just for me 

personally but also for Aston 

University, and for the 

recognition it bestows on 

things I am passionate about:  

engineering, technology and 

higher education’. 

 

We have offered our warm 

congratulations to Professor 

Dame Julia. 


